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[147] Moreover, I acknowledge that employees complained that they could not operate 
the locomotive safely because they had not received specific training on long hood lead 
operation. In response to this point, however, I would like to inform the parties that I am 
satisfied and convinced by the testimony of Mr. Glass, who stated that operating controls, 
rules of operations, etc., were the same in either long or short hood lead.  
 
[148] Furthermore, I also acknowledge that the employees had issues with both, blind 
spots in some curves of the track, and the visibility of signage when operating in the long 
hood lead position. In fact, the employees’ testimony concentrated mostly on the 
potential danger they are exposed to due to the blind spots along the track caused by the 
long hood of the locomotive. Although I have come to a conclusion on the issues to be 
resolved in this appeal, I would like to now treat these concerns of the employees before 
concluding my analysis. 

 
[149] I would first like to point out that the inspection conducted by HSO Rodgers 
concentrated on the arrangement and design of dial displays during long hood travels. In 
other words, the direction at issue is concerned with operational challenges posed by the 
layout of the locomotive in LHL configuration. Additionally, there was no investigation 
by the HSO into the issue of blind spots or visibility of the signage on both sides of the 
track. 

 
[150] The appeal before me does not concern a work refusal, nor am I faced in this 
appeal with a decision of “danger” on the issue of blind spot and the visibility of signage. 
Consequently, I believe that my duty when seized of an appeal of a Direction, pursuant to 
section 146.1(1) of the Code, is to look into the circumstances and reasons that led to the 
issuance of the Direction, and as such, I may not extend my inquiry to new issues other 
than those that forms part of the circumstances and reasons that led to the issuance of the 
Direction under appeal.  
 
[151] In conclusion, based on all of the above, I believe that CN did not contravene 
paragraph 125(1)(k) of the Code and section 10.13 of the On Board Train Occupational 
Safety and Health Regulations, as specified in the Direction issued by HSO Rodgers. 
 
Decision  
 
[152] For these reasons, I rescind the Direction issued to CN by Health and Safety 
Officer Rodgers on December 6, 2010, as I find that CN is not in violation of paragraph 
125(1)(k) of the Canada Labour Code and in particular, is not in violation of sections 
10.5, 10.6 and 10.13 of the On Board Train Occupational Safety and Health Regulations.  

 
 
 
 
Richard Lafrance 
Appeals Officer 


